

Senator Carney, Representative Kuhn, and esteemed members of the Joint Standing Committee on the Judiciary, my name is Lisa Margulies, I serve as Vice President of Public Affairs, Maine, for Planned Parenthood of Northern New England, and I am here today to submit testimony in opposition to LDs 253, 682, 886, 887, 975, 1007, and 1154.

Planned Parenthood of Northern New England provides comprehensive reproductive and sexual health care in approximately 10,000 visits per year in Maine at four health centers located in Biddeford, Portland, Sanford, and Topsham, as well as online via telehealth. People turn to us for affordable, high-quality care including wellness exams, birth control, disease testing and treatment, cancer screenings, behavioral health care, abortion care, gender-affirming care, in addition to a variety of primary care services.

As a mission driven health care provider, we fundamentally believe everyone should be able to access affordable, high quality sexual and reproductive health care in their communities, no matter where they live or how much money they make, and we advocate for policies that help make this vision a reality. All people deserve to access comprehensive reproductive health care, including abortion and gender-affirming care, free from shame, stigma, and intimidation. We see everyone who comes to us regardless of ability to pay, and in a typical year, we provide more than \$1.2 million in free and discounted care to our communities in Maine. For many, we are their only access to the health care system.

When the Supreme Court overturned *Roe v. Wade*, it removed federal protections for abortion access and put hundreds of millions of Americans' abilities to access the health care of their choice at the whims of politicians in their respective states. Since that decision, abortion access in the United States has devolved into a chaotic and often confusing labyrinth where one's ability to access health care is determined by their address and state legislature. In the midst of this national storm, Maine has remained a safe harbor for those seeking access to vitally needed sexual and reproductive health care.

While some states, like Maine, have taken steps to protect and expand access to abortion, 19 others have moved to restrict or even outright ban access to this safe, often medically necessary health care procedure. The result has been a national health care crisis. In states with abortion bans, pregnant people have suffered from serious and life-threatening health conditions and even died due to lack of treatment, infant mortality rates have increased, and much needed clinicians have left in significant numbers. Research has shown that those denied abortions are not only more likely to face worse health outcomes, but also more likely to be unable to afford basic expenses, more likely to face unemployment, and more likely to be living in poverty alongside their children. These restrictions harm patients and their families and also threaten the stability of our health care infrastructure and economy, with one recent study finding that abortion bans cost the United States economy \$61 billion annually and resulted in lower state GDPs in several states.



In this tumultuous national landscape, we are grateful that Maine lawmakers have acted to protect, preserve, and expand access to abortion in our state. Abortion is health care that is critical to the health, safety, and wellbeing of our patients and all Maine people. Access to abortion is essential to protect Mainers' autonomy, agency, and dignity. Politicians are unqualified to make deeply personal, private, complex decisions for patients about their reproductive health care. Instead, every person should have the right to make health care decisions in consultation with their health care providers.

Protecting abortion rights is not only central to Maine values, but also extremely popular. The majority of Americans, 61%, believe their state should allow abortion for any reason, iii and 65% of Mainers believing that it should be legal in all or most cases. These bills are dangerous for Maine people and depart from our core values along with the will of Maine people.

## LD 253

In 2019, the Maine Legislature passed LD 820, removing barriers to abortion for patients with both public and private insurance. This legislation was designed to ensure that all Mainers could make personal, private medical decisions regardless of their income level. By requiring MaineCare coverage of abortion, LD 820 removed significant barriers to health care for people with low incomes.

Repealing LD 820 would create a health care crisis in our state, greatly impacting our most vulnerable populations. Put simply, it would prevent or hinder pregnant people from accessing abortion care due to expense, at great harm to them and their families. In fact, research has found that pregnant people who are forced to carry an unwanted pregnancy to term are three times more likely to face unemployment, four times more likely to be living in poverty, and more likely to maintain contact with a partner who is violent. Access to abortion makes people safer, more stable, and more prosperous, and thereby makes our state safer, more stable, and more prosperous.

### LD 682

LD 682 would repeal LD 1619, passed in 2023, which amended the state's Reproductive Privacy Act in three areas: abortion data collection, the criminalization of abortion, and the administration of abortion later in pregnancy.

### Abortion Data Collection

Previously, the state used the US Standard Report of Induced Termination of Pregnancy published by the National Center for Health Statistics for data collection and reporting for abortions provided in Maine. The form had not been updated in decades. LD 1619 repealed the use of this form and implemented a data collection procedure similar to the one already in place for miscarriage data. This change was needed because form was outdated and forced providers to collect irrelevant and deeply stigmatizing information from patients on topics like education level and marital status during



ments. In addition, data collected could have posed risks to patient and clinician safety ad by hostile parties, a particularly acute risk for patients travelling from states with abortion. These risks are no longer abstract: since the fall of *Roe*, we have seen states in which abortion are is banned attempt to reach into states where it remains legal and access medical records and penalize or even prosecute patients and providers.

#### Criminalization of Abortion

LD 1619 decriminalized abortion later in pregnancy (previously illegal unless the health or life of the pregnant person were at risk) as well as obtaining medication abortion outside of the medical system. The prior law caused a chilling effect on providers unwilling to risk potential criminal prosecution for providing necessary care. The law also segregated and thereby stigmatized abortion from other legal medical procedures by singling it out as a potential crime. Criminalizing abortion runs counter to Maine values and the will of Maine people to keep this medical procedure legal and accessible.

# Abortion Later in Pregnancy

Prior to being updated in 2023, the Reproductive Privacy Act restricted abortion at "viability." This ambiguous term left providers unclear and sometimes unable to navigate or accept the risks to providing needed care to their patients. Estimations of viability are imprecise and can be inaccurate by up to four weeks. LD 682 reinstitutes pre-2023 language with the addition of an exception for "lethal fetal anomaly."

Abortion later in pregnancy occurs for two primary reasons: 1) new information, generally about fetal or maternal health; 2) barriers to care and/pr structural, personal, or economic reasons which have prevented the pregnant person from accessing care at an earlier date. While abortions at or after twenty-one weeks account for 1% of all abortions performed in the United States, they are and will continue to be a necessary part of comprehensive pregnancy care. The national fallout from the Dobbs decision has shown that "medical necessity" exceptions to abortion restrictions are largely unworkable; in practice, these exceptions function as abortion bans at worst and unnecessary roadblocks to the provision of care at best.

# LDs 886, 887, 1007

These bills are grouped together because they all seek to regulate and restrict access to medication abortion. Medication abortion is safe, effective, and has been used by more than five million people in the United States for abortion and miscarriage care since the FDA approved it more than 20 years ago. It is safer than many commonly prescribed medications including Viagra and penicillin, and its complication rate is far below many common medical procedures. One study placed the serious complication rate of medication abortion at 0.31%, less than one fourth the complication rate of



pregnancy.<sup>ix</sup> Medication abortion has helped ensure that patients are able to make their own private medical decisions and has expanded access to reproductive health care.

### "Abortion Reversal" Misinformation

LD 886 and 1007 require patients be given details about chemical agents, drugs, or means by which the procedure may be reversed, so-called "abortion reversal." This is patent misinformation. There are no evidence, clinical trials, or credible data to support so-called medication abortion "reversal." In fact, a study to test an "abortion reversal" protocol had to be halted early due to patient safety concerns.\* In that study, researchers warned that patients in early pregnancy who follow the suggested "reversal" protocol were at high risk of serious hemorrhage.

"Abortion reversal" is also universally rejected by the country's medical experts including the American Medical Association, which stated that messages about "abortion reversal" procedures "contradict reality and science," and the American Congress of Obstetricians and Gynecologists (ACOG), which state that "[c]laims of medication abortion reversal are not supported by the body of scientific evidence, and this approach is not recommended in ACOG's clinical guidance on medication abortion." \*\*ii

# Requirement of In-Person Exam and Administration of Medication

The imposition of an in-person requirement for the examination of the patient as well as the administration of medications per LDs 886 and 887 are medically unnecessary barriers to care that, as with many other efforts to restrict access to abortion, are supposedly being pursued to protect patients. The facts do not bear this out.

Medication abortion via telehealth is extremely safe and effective, with studies showing the complication rate for telehealth abortion to be similar or even lower than that for abortion in a health center.xiii Given these results, the ACOG has for at least a decade endorsed the use of telehealth for medication abortion,xiv and the FDA moved to allow for the same in 2021.xv

As with many of the restrictions proposed by these bills, the impact of imposing in-person visit requirements for medication abortion would fall disproportionately on already marginalized populations. Even before *Roe* was overturned, economic inequality was a key factor in determining who had access to abortion care and information. In addition to the cost of an abortion itself, individuals seeking abortion care also face indirect expenses, such as travel, unpaid time off work, and child and family care. Because medication abortion can be prescribed remotely and safely taken in the privacy and convenience of one's own home, it can help reduce the costs associated with care and enable more flexible scheduling. Effectively banning medication abortion via telehealth and forcing patients to receive in-clinic abortion care would create significant additional burdens to receiving treatment.



Medication Abortion in the Water (LD 887)

LD 887 uses faulty science in an attempt to restrict access to medication abortion. Any claims that the pills used in medication abortion will migrate into wastewater and impact that environment are ungrounded and specious.

There is no evidence that medication abortion harms humans, the environment, or animals via our water. The question anti-abortion activists are asking now has been asked and answered decades ago: experts at the FDA found mifepristone is safe for the environment. Results from an environmental assessment in 1996 found the drug to have "no effect" on test organisms and that mifepristone could be used and disposed of without adverse effects on the environment or endangered or threatened species.\*\*vi\* The EPA has examined thousands of water samples over the last 10 years and found extremely low traces of drugs in our wastewater. The EPA has expertly concluded that there is no impact from even the combined impact of all drugs-much less an impact from one comparatively very rare medication.

This conspiracy is based on anti-abortion ideology, not science. Studies allegedly supporting this theory have poor methodology or are twisted to fit an anti-abortion narrative. For example, Students for Life cited a 2018 study for their claim that mifepristone harms aquatic life, but the study only tested for traces of mifepristone in wastewater or surface water and not the drug's impact on aquatic life.xvii

This conspiracy is an anti-abortion attack on drugs essential to reproductive health care, intending to scare people and make abortion pills sound dangerous when decades of evidence has proven they are not. Holding manufacturers of medication abortion liable for traces of "endocrine-disrupting chemicals" from medication abortion found in water is an attack on medication abortion, hormonal contraceptives, and gender-affirming hormone therapy, and could be used to harass drug manufacturers with costly politically motivated litigation.

#### LD 975

LD 975 not only repeals the laws authorizing abortion in Maine and criminalizes abortion care, but also offers an alternative definition for the beginning of life. LD 975 defines the beginning of life as the point of conception, effectively granting legal rights to fetuses and embryos.

Put simply, LD 975 poses a severe danger to the health and welfare of people of Maine, for all the reasons described in this testimony. It is worth noting that abortion bans have led to the deaths of pregnant people as well as higher rates of infant deaths, especially among black infants.\*\*

The Turnaway Study examined the impact of being denied access to a desired abortion on roughly 1,000 women over 5 years from states across the country, including Maine. The largest study of its



kind to date, its findings were stark. People denied abortions who were forced to carry unwanted pregnancies to term were found to be:

- Four times more likely to be living below the Federal Poverty Level
- More likely to experience life-threatening complications from pregnancy such as eclampsia and death
- More likely to stay connected to partners who are abusive
- More likely to have poor physical health for years, with conditions like chronic pain and gestational hypertension
- Less likely to have aspirational plans for their life

The study also found serious detrimental consequences for children, including both those born of an unwanted pregnancy and existing children.xix

Moreover, granting legal rights to fetuses and embryos could have far-reaching consequences: even greater regulation of pregnant people in addition to restrictions or bans on some forms widely accessed sexual and reproductive health care such as IVF and even some forms of contraception. This is no longer hypothetical—defining life as beginning at conception is a driving factor in efforts in many states' efforts to restrict access to Emergency Contraception (EC).\*\* It was also central to the Alabama Supreme Court's 2024 ruling that embryos created through IVF were considered children, throwing the state into uncertainty about the legality of IVF.\*\*i

It is also important to note that abortion bans and restrictions have the potential to destroy our fragile health care infrastructure here in Maine. States that have imposed abortion bans or restrictions are seeing "an exodus of women's health providers" while new clinicians are choosing not to practice in such states due to restrictions in the care they may provide. Any loss of providers would be devastating in light of Maine's current health care landscape: thirteen of our sixteen counties have health provider shortages. The Every provider, including Planned Parenthood of Northern New England, is struggling with staffing shortages and the costs to rehire and train staff, stagnant reimbursement rates from insurance companies, and inflation. The COVID-19 pandemic only exacerbated these issues. As we have seen here in Maine with several recent hospital mergers and closures of labor and delivery units, it is difficult and more expensive to operate in rural areas.

#### LD 1154

LD 1154 seeks to restrict access to abortion, substituting the judgement of policymakers for that of pregnant persons and their medical providers. This bill would amend the state's existing abortion-specific informed consent law to require additional counseling for people seeking abortion care after receiving a "lethal fetal anomaly" diagnosis, including a 24-hour waiting period to access care after state-mandated counseling and resource lists. This bill puts a thumb on the scale in favor of one decision over the other, requiring only those declining perinatal hospice care and seeking



abortion to certify in writing that they have received the state-mandated counseling and resource lists and have maintained their decision to seek abortion care. The bill also adds professional disciplinary action for a health care professional that violates the requirements of the entire informed consent law, as amended by this bill.

These requirements are stigmatizing and create barriers to care for those seeking abortion after a diagnosis of a fetal anomaly. It also implies that pregnant people are unsure of their decision to seek abortion care. Additionally, mandating a 24-hour waiting period for any abortion represents an unjust and potentially dangerous injection of arbitrary political judgment into the medical process. That said, the mandatory waiting period proposed by LD 1154 is a particularly cruel and potentially dangerous imposition on pregnant persons, applying only to those seeking the abortion of fetuses diagnosed with a lethal fetal anomaly.

As a sexual and reproductive health care provider, Planned Parenthood wants everyone to have the information and support they need to make decisions about their pregnancy. We provide patients with counseling, support, and information about their options including parenting, adoption, and abortion if that is what the patient wants. Every person should be able to trust that their health care provider can provide them with the most appropriate care based on their individual needs. This mandated state counseling requirement is unnecessary, because, under current law, there is nothing preventing providers from talking to patients about the availability of perinatal hospice care, and providers do typically give families receiving diagnoses information about their options.

Substituting the judgment of patients and medical professionals with a one-size-fits-all government mandate leads to dire consequences. State-imposed waiting periods do not lead to a reduction in the number of abortions but instead cause increases in costs associated with accessing care and further delays, resulting in an increase in the number of abortions occurring later in pregnancy, which carry with them increased health risks. One study on the impact of waiting periods found that patients did not benefit from the additional time and instead there was a marked increase in abortions occurring in the second trimester, nearly 40 percent.\*\* Another found that waiting periods may effectively prevent a patient from accessing medication abortion entirely by delaying access to care beyond when that option is available.\*\*\*

Waiting periods and multiple visit requirements are harmful and unwarranted intrusions into the patient-provider relationship. These types of burdensome and unnecessary delays are felt most acutely by those people who are already disproportionately impacted by systemic barriers to quality health care—people of color, people in rural communities, and people struggling financially.\*\*\*

Waiting periods compound existing difficulties in accessing care including planning and costs related to travel, taking days off work, and childcare arrangements (the majority of people seeking abortion are already parents).



## **Conclusion**

Since the fall of *Roe*, Maine has led the country in ensuring that all people have access to comprehensive reproductive health care. Amid this national storm, thank you for ensuring that Maine remains a safe harbor for care and a beacon of hope for the rest of the country. Please vote ought not to pass on LDs 253, 682, 886, 887, 975, 1007, and 1154.

Dan Frost, UCSF Turnaway Study Shows Impact of Abortion Access on Well-Being, June 30, 2022, <a href="https://www.ucsf.edu/news/2022/06/423161/ucsf-turnaway-study-shows-impact-abortion-access#:~:text=The%20Long%2DTerm%20Adverse%20Effects%20of%20Unwanted%20Pregnancy.-UCSF%27s%20Turnaway%20Study&text=The%20people%20denied%20abortions%20suffered,to%20afford%20basic%20living%20expenses

Institute for Women's Policy Research, States That Ban Abortion Cost the US Economy \$61 Billion Annually, <a href="https://iwpr.org/2024-analysis-costs-of-reproductive-health-restrictions/">https://iwpr.org/2024-analysis-costs-of-reproductive-health-restrictions/</a>

MAP/NORC, Support for legal abortion increased since Roe v. Wade was overturned, 7/9/24 <a href="https://apnorc.org/projects/support-for-legal-abortion-increased-since-roe-v-wade-was-overturned/#:~:text=Asked%20generally%20if%20abortion%20should,and%20Republicans%20(38%25%20vs PRRI, Abortion Views in All 50 States, Polling from 3/9-12/7/23, <a href="https://www.prri.org/wp-content/uploads/2024/05/PRRI-May-2024-Abortion-webinar.pdf">https://www.prri.org/wp-content/uploads/2024/05/PRRI-May-2024-Abortion-webinar.pdf</a>

V Dan Frost, UCSF Turnaway Study Shows Impact of Abortion Access on Well-Being, June 30, 2022, https://www.ucsf.edu/news/2022/06/423161/ucsf-turnaway-study-shows-impact-abortion-access#:~:text=The%20Long%2DTerm%20Adverse%20Effects%20of%20Unwanted%20Pregnancy.-UCSF%27s%20Turnaway%20Study&text=The%20people%20denied%20abortions%20suffered,to%20afford%20basic%20living%20expenses

<sup>&</sup>quot;Tuma, Mary, The Nation, Texas Is Fighting to Access Out-of-State Abortion Medical Records, October 24, 2024 <a href="https://www.thenation.com/article/society/texas-fighting-out-state-abortion-records/">https://www.thenation.com/article/society/texas-fighting-out-state-abortion-records/</a>; Coronado, Acacia, AP, How a Texas man is testing out-of-state abortions by asking a court to subpoena his ex-partner, May 13, 2024, <a href="https://apnews.com/article/texas-abortion-ban-82c929271a33ee23962958127be59e3e">https://apnews.com/article/texas-abortion-ban-82c929271a33ee23962958127be59e3e</a>

vii Gomez, Ivette, et al., KFF, Abortions Later in Pregnancy in a Post-Dobbs Era, February 21, 2024, https://www.kff.org/womens-health-policy/issue-brief/abortions-later-in-pregnancy-in-a-post-dobbs-era/

Felix, Mabel, Sobel, Laurie, Salganicoff, Alina, "A Review of the Exceptions in State Abortion Bans: Implications for the Provision of Abortion Services". KFF: Women's Health Policy, June 6, 2024. https://www.kff.org/womens-health-policy/issue-brief/a-review-of-exceptions-in-state-abortions-bans-implications-for-the-provision-of-abortion-services/

<sup>\*</sup> Choi, Annette, Mullery, Way, CNN, How safe is the abortion pill compared with other common drugs?, June 13, 2024, https://www.cnn.com/health/abortion-pill-safety-dg/index.html

<sup>\*</sup> Epstein, Kayla, "Some lawmakers push abortion reversal treatments new study shows how dangerous they are.", Washington Post, December 24, 2019. https://www.washingtonpost.com/health/2019/12/24/some-lawmakers-push-abortion-reversal-treatments-new-study-shows-how-dangerous-they-are/

xi AMA Lawsuit to protect patient-physician relationship in North Dakota", AMA, June 25, 2019. https://www.amaassn.org/press-center/press-releases/ama-lawsuit-protect-patient-physician-relationship-north-dakota

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>xil</sup> Somashekar, Sandhya, "In Arizona, Arkansas, women must be told that abortion can be 'reversed'", *Washington Post*, April 7, 2015. <a href="https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/post-nation/wp/2015/04/07/arizona-arkansas-tell-women-drug-induced-abortion-can-be-reversed/">https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/post-nation/wp/2015/04/07/arizona-arkansas-tell-women-drug-induced-abortion-can-be-reversed/</a>



Daniel Grossman, Daniel; Grindlay, Kate, "Safety of Medical Abortion Provided Through Telemedicine Compared With In Person", Obstetrics & Gynecology, 130(4):778-782, October 2017.

https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/28885427/

\*\* "ACOG Statement Regarding Telemedicine Abortion", ACOG: Advocacy and Health Policy,

https://www.acog.org/news/news-releases/2015/06/acog-statement-regarding-telemedicine-abortion

\*\* Upadhyay, Ushma, et al., Effectiveness and safety of telehealth medication abortion in the USA, February 15, 2024, https://www.nature.com/articles/s41591-024-02834-

w#:~:text=In%202021%2C%20the%20US%20Food,model%20of%20medication%20abortion%20care.

\*\*\*I "Environmental Assessment and Finding of No Significant Impact for NDA 20-687 Mifepristone Tablets", Food and Drug Administration Center for Drug Evaluation and Research, Division of Reproductive and Urologic Drug Products (HFD-580), July 11, 1996. <a href="https://www.accessdata.fda.gov/drugsatfda\_docs/nda/2000/20687\_Mifepristone\_EA.pdf">https://www.accessdata.fda.gov/drugsatfda\_docs/nda/2000/20687\_Mifepristone\_EA.pdf</a> Saurt, Pavel, et al., Two synthetic progestins and natural progesterone are responsible for most of the progestagenic activities in municipal wastewater treatment plant effluents in the Czech and Slovak republics, Water Research, June 15, 2018, <a href="https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0043135418301787">https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0043135418301787</a>

John Hopkins Bloomberg School of Public Health, *Two New Studies Provide Broadest Evidence to Date of Unequal Impacts of Abortion Bans*, February 13, 2025, <a href="https://publichealth.jhu.edu/2025/two-new-studies-provide-broadest-evidence-to-date-of-unequal-impacts-of-abortion-bans">https://publichealth.jhu.edu/2025/two-new-studies-provide-broadest-evidence-to-date-of-unequal-impacts-of-abortion-bans</a>

xix Greene Foster, Diana, Biggs, M. Antonia, Gould, Heather, Kimport, Katrina, Raifman, Sarah, Ralph, Lauren, Sarah, Roberts, Rocca, Corinne, Sisson, Gretchen, Upadhyay, Ushma, Woodruff, Katie "The Turnaway Study", Advancing New Standards in Reproductive Health, https://www.ansirh.org/research/turnaway-study#results

\*\* Felix, Mabel, Sobel, Laurie, Salganicoff, Alina, "The Right to Contraception: State and Federal Actions,

Misinformation, and the Courts", KFF: Women's Health Policy, May 23, 2024, <a href="https://www.kff.org/womens-health-policy/issue-brief/the-right-to-contraception-state-and-federal-actions-misinformation-and-the-courts/">https://www.kff.org/womens-health-policy/issue-brief/the-right-to-contraception-state-and-federal-actions-misinformation-and-the-courts/</a> (It should be noted that this is at times based on a misconception as to how EC works or a fear of such misunderstanding leading to prosecution by overzealous AGs looking to enforce total abortion bans)

<sup>xxl</sup> Yousef, Odette, "How 'fetal personhood' in Alabama's IVF ruling evolved from fringe to mainstream", NPR, March 14, 2024, https://www.npr.org/2024/03/14/1238102768/fetal-personhood-alabama-ivf

McKnight, Whitney, Abortion Restrictions Post-Dobbs Decision, Medscape, March 14, 2025,

https://www.medscape.com/viewarticle/changes-ob-gyn-clinical-workforce-states-abortion-

2025a100068x?form=fpf; Rovner, Julie, Pradhan, Rachana, Medical residents are starting to avoid states with abortion bands, data shows, May 9, 2024, https://www.npr.org/sections/health-shots/2024/05/09/1250057657/medical-residents-starting-avoid-states-abortion-bans

Pendharkar, Eesha, *Amid critical practitioner shortage, UMaine to explore opening public medical school*, Maine Morning Star, August 20, 2024, https://mainemorningstar.com/briefs/amid-critical-practitioner-shortage-umaine-to-explore-opening-public-medical-

school/#:~:text=Thirteen%20of%20Maine's%2016%20counties,2019%20to%2041%2C110%20in%202022.

Lindo, Jason M., Pineda-Torres, Mayra; "New Evidence on the Effects of Mandatory Waiting Periods for Abortion" National Bureau of Economic Research (2019),

https://www.scribd.com/document/430919278/MandatoryWaitingPeriods-LindoPinedaTorres

\*\*\* Roberts, Sarah, Turok, David, Belusa, Elise, Combellick, Sarah, Upadhyay, Ushma, "Utah's 72-Hour Waiting Period for Abortion: Experiences Among a Clinic-Based Sample of Women" Perspectives on Sexual and Reproductive Health (2016), https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/abs/10.1363/48e8216

White, Kari, deMartelly, Victoria, Grossman, Daniel, Turan, Daniel; "Experiences Accessing Abortion Care in Alabama among Women Traveling for Services" Womens Health Issues. (2016),

https://www.whijournal.com/article/S1049-3867(16)00004-9/fulltext